Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)

Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)

Advisory Board for Persons who are Blind or Visually Impaired

Draft Minutes

September 15, 2022
Members Present
Al Sylvestre, Chairman, Eileen Akers, Katherine Guzman, Beth Rival, Stephen Thal, Randa Utter, Matthew Fazzino (representing the DSS Commissioner), Samuel Pride, Mary Silverberg
Members Absent
Steven Famiglietti, Andrea Giudice
Others Present
Cheryl Cepelak, BESB Interim Director; Mary Burgard, Vocational Rehabilitation Supervisor; Chris Lassen, Adult Services Supervisor; Catherine Summ, Children’s Services Supervisor; Andrew Norton, ADS Legislative Liaison; Tyrell Sampson, Vending Facility Supervisor; Lori St. Amand, Adult Services Volunteer Coordinator; Zachary Moore, Vocational Rehabilitation Secretary; Marty Watts, Aira; Emma Peterson, Department of Transportation.
Public Present

None
Welcome and Introductions
Chairman Sylvestre called the meeting to order at 10:07 a.m.

Public Comment
Chairman Sylvestre opened the meeting to comment.

Mr. Thal inquired as to if there will be low vision calendars available for this coming year provided by BESB.

Mr. Thal noted that he feels that it would be helpful for the board to have an organizational structure chart for ADS. 
Mr. Thal stated he hopes that new people who are hired get appropriate training related to blindness, including Special Assistants to the Blind. 

Mr. Thal shared it is his hope, regarding Blind Americans Equality Day events, that the West Haven Veterans Administration and CRIS Radio are invited to be involved. 
Mr. Thal thanked staff for the work that they do.

Old Business
Minutes from the June 16, 2022 Meeting & July 21, 2022 Special Meeting for Action
MOTION:
 A motion was made by Ms. Akers, seconded by Ms. Utter, to approve the draft minutes from the June 16, 2022, meeting. Motion passed unanimously.
MOTION:
 A motion was made by Ms. Silverberg, seconded by Ms. Rival, to approve the draft minutes from the July 21, 2022, special meeting. Motion passed unanimously. 
Ms. Akers noted that these minutes say the “American Council for the Blind,” this should be corrected to “American Council of the Blind.”
New Business

Workgroup Reports
Low Vision

Mr. Thal reported that this workgroup has met three times. There is a fourth meeting that is being planned.
Mr. Thal reported the list of low vision providers is currently under review. Clarification is being sought as to which providers should continue to be included on the list. 
Some providers on the current list are no longer providing prescription eye glass services. The workgroup is looking into finding vendors that can provide this service. Mr. Thal reported the workgroup is seeking to find alternative providers.

Mr. Thal stated that the low vision provider list will stay on the state website until the new list is prepared.

Mr. Thal reported that a pilot program is being discussed, in partnership with the Children’s Services program, related to alternate forms of payment that can be provided to expedite services moving forward. 

Mr. Norton reported that he contacted the Department of Social Services (DSS) to gain clarification about the rates on the Low Vision Provider Fee Schedule utilized by BESB. 
The DSS fee schedule for devices has not been updated since 2008. Fees for services have not been updated since 2006. There is not a set timetable for updating these fees. Interim Director Cepelak has inquired as to whether BESB can make a change to those fees or if another process is necessary. 

Ms. Summ stated the pilot program is still in development and that she does not have an update to provide. 
Mr. Thal noted that there is an information sheet about low vision services that can be shared.

Mr. Thal also suggested having a low vision doctor available in person at BESB. 
Chairman Sylvestre paused the meeting and requested that three items be added to the agenda. The items are: the meeting dates for next year, a brief update on the hiring of a new BESB Director, and an Aira presentation. 
There were no objections, these items were added to the agenda. 

Education

Chairman Sylvestre deferred discussion related to this workgroup to the next meeting of this board.
Employment and Training

Ms. Akers provided a report which she read to the board. This report has been included in these minutes and can be found in Appendix A.

Technology

Ms. Utter stated that she does not believe anyone else volunteered for this workgroup.
Ms. Utter reported that she reached out to Ms. Giudice and Mr. Famiglietti to gain insight regarding the workgroup topic.

Ms. Utter noted that not being able to see a screen and having to listen to a phone can be a challenge. Ms. Utter suggested that there be occasional workshops provided reviewing basic technology instruction, for example how to navigate websites or utilize Zoom or Microsoft TEAMs. 

Ms. Utter also suggested that instructional videos or documents that can be posted to the BESB website could be beneficial to people seeking assistance with technology. 
Ms. Utter shared that former BESB Director Brian Sigman had sent links to technology-related instructional materials in the past. 

Ms. Utter asked staff on the call if there are technology tutorials on the BESB website.

Ms. Burgard reported that this task is a Vocational Rehabilitation initiative. Ms. Burgard reported that there are resources available on the website and that there are more that will be added to the website moving forward. The resources are utilized primarily for Vocational Rehabilitation purposes but are available to anyone who would like to view them. 

Ms. Utter asked where to find the tutorials in question. Ms. Burgard reported that the resources can be found on the Vocational Rehabilitation portion of the BESB state website. 

Ms. St. Amand shared that the most expedient way to share these resources is for staff to send the links to individuals who are interested. 
Mr. Norton noted that navigation of the website to find the resources can be difficult, but shared that if you type “tutorial” in the search portion of the BESB webpage the resources being discussed can be found more easily. 

Ms. Utter stated that the concept of creating tutorials is something the workgroup should encourage. 

Ms. Burgard shared that creating a website that is more user friendly and accessible is part of the Vocational Rehabilitation State Plan goals. 

Ms. Utter noted that tutorials should be created for Adult Services clients in addition to the Vocational Rehabilitation resources being discussed.

Ms. Utter shared that a document should be created and included on the website detailing outside technology resources for independent learning. 

Ms. Guzman stated that she is hearing the state website needs to be made more accessible. Ms. Guzman questioned if improving the infrastructure of the website may be a higher priority than creating tutorials. 

Ms. St. Amand noted that over the course of the pandemic some BESB staff posted videos to YouTube with tutorials. 

Ms. St. Amand reminded the board that the BESB website used to be more independent, but at this time BESB does not administer the website and does not have a great deal of control over the layout. In the past, accessibility issues were circumvented by sending out specific links to resources or information. 

Ms. Guzman suggested the addition of new links to specific information, such as tutorials, on the BESB portion of the agency website. 

Mr. Thal suggested that the Council of State Administrators of Vocation Rehabilitation (CSAVR) be utilized as a resource to gather information about tutorials that already exist. 
Aira Presentation

A presentation explaining the function and purpose of Aira was made by Mr. Marty Watts and Ms. Emma Peterson.

Aira launched on October 15, 2021. The free pilot program was initiated to make Aira available to Connecticut residents through the Department of Transportation (DOT) and BESB. The Aira service allows an individual to use their cellphone to connect with an AIRA agent who then helps the person navigate their surroundings using the video on the phone.
Enrollment in Aira was slow up until recent months, recently enrollment has greatly increased. 

The pilot program is slated to be over at the end of March 2023.

The Aira program is hoping to become a service that is a resource beyond simply assisting individuals with their transportation needs. 
Some examples of additional usages of Aira that do not involve transportation would be online grocery shopping, attending telehealth visits, and reading mail. 
Ms. Akers asked if Aira can be used to assist with paratransit transportation, for example, if a paratransit driver is not permitted to leave the bus and an individual needs assistance entering a building. Ms. Akers wanted to know if Aira could help someone to navigate their way into the building. 
Mr. Watts responded that this is a great example of a time when Aira can be helpful. 

Ms. Akers questioned roughly how many people need to be signed up for this program to move on from the pilot program phase?

Ms. Akers also shared that she utilizes Aira.

Mr. Watts stated that there are currently 44 people utilizing the Aira pilot program. The hope is that several hundred people sign up for the program. This would provide greater evidence of the program’s efficacy and viability. 
Mr. Thal asked how to sign up for Aira.

Mr. Watts stated that to use Aira an application can be downloaded to a phone. The application will ask for the following permissions: location, microphone, and camera. Aira will ask for the user’s phone number to create an account. A text message will be sent to the user, the user will click the link in the text message and then will be enrolled. After the Aira program is used for the first time, the new user will be asked to complete a survey. 
Chairman Sylvestre asked how much data is collected by Aira about individuals. Mr. Watts stated that the application only stores the information the user has agreed to share. For example, while GPS location can be helpful to the user when seeking assistance, it is not a requirement to share that information with Aira in order to utilize the service. 
Ms. Guzman asked if there will ever be a time where user information would be shared with another party. Mr. Watts said no.
Ms. St. Amand questioned if contact information for Aira presenters can be shared so that it can be forwarded to other groups who would benefit from presentations such as this one. 
Mr. Watts is very willing to participate in outreach and have further conversations with groups outside of this board to promote Aira services. Mr. Watts clarified that Aira services are primarily for users who experience blindness or visual impairment. 

Ms. Peterson thanked the board for their questions, comments, and honesty. 

2023 Meeting Dates for Approval

Chairman Sylvestre presented the following 2023 meeting dates for approval; March 16, June 15, September 21, December 14. 

MOTION:
 A motion was made by Ms. Akers, seconded by Ms. Utter, to approve the 2023 meeting dates of March 16, June 15, September 21, and December 14. Motion passed unanimously. 

Update on Hiring a new BESB Director

Interim Director Cepelak reported that the recruitment effort is still in process. Interviews for the position have been occurring. Chairman Sylvestre has been involved in the hiring process. The position of Administrative Assistant has been filled; the new staff member will be beginning at BESB on September 23, 2022. 

Ms. Akers requested clarification regarding the organizational chart of ADS. Interim Director Cepelak reported that the commissioner’s office is currently updating the organizational structure chart due to the many changes related to staffing that have occurred. The chart will be provided to this board when it is completed.
Bureau Program Updates – Adult Services and Children’s Services
Adult Services: Mr. Lassen reviewed the content of the update provided to board members prior to this meeting. The update reviewed by Mr. Lassen can be found in Appendix B. 
Ms. Akers asked if an individual who is on the registry but not actively involved with BESB can request a replacement cane. 
Mr. Lassen responded that active participation is not required to provide a cane. Additionally, this contact would be an opportunity to assess if further services can be provided to the client. 
Mr. Thal asked if any positions are currently being filled in Adult Services.

Mr. Lassen reported that candidates for the Rehabilitation Teacher and Rehabilitation Technologist positions are ready to be scheduled for interviews. Mr. Lassen is working on requesting refill for the Social Worker and Office Assistant positions. 
Children’s Services: Ms. Summ did not review the report she provided to the board prior to this meeting in the interest of time. The report submitted by Ms. Summ can be found in Appendix C. 
Ms. Summ asked the board if they had any questions for her based on the report she provided prior to the meeting.

Ms. Akers asked if the Children’s Services program can reach students statewide regarding the different programs run by Children’s Services. Ms. Akers clarified that in asking this question she was thinking specifically about transportation issues that students may encounter. 
Ms. Summ responded the Children’s Services program can reach all the students in their program. Unfortunately, Children’s Services does not have the ability to provide transportation. There are times where transportation is an issue and it is not something that can be guaranteed by Children’s Services. 
Ms. Akers asked if there is “fairly good” statewide participation in the programs run by Children’s Services.
Ms. Summ responded that, related to the events mentioned in her report, she would say that there is good participation. 

Ms. Akers asked if the Children’s Services newsletter appears on the state website. 

Ms. Summ responded that it does in both English and Spanish. 

Blind Americans Equality Day

Blind Americans Equality Day is October 15, 2022. 
Ms. Burgard reported that this year the Vocational Rehabilitation program will be holding an event geared towards clients participating in transition services, however the event will be open to all. The event will be held virtually. 
There will be a focus at the event on white cane safety. LEAP Vermont will be presenting at the event. Three clients will be presenting related to their experiences working and utilizing Aira. An additional presenter from the Adult Services program will be speaking to the group about orientation and mobility services. 

Mr. Thal asked Ms. Burgard if she has considered inviting CRIS Radio and the West Haven Veteran’s Administration to participate. Ms. Burgard responded that she welcomes the involvement of these groups but has not partnered with them at this time. 

Mr. Thal asked if Ms. Burgard had seen a communication from Ms. Giudice about the Lions Club regarding activities happening on this day. Ms. Burgard responded that she had but there are many events being held on this day and that BESB is not involved with all these events.
Ms. Akers asked if the governor will be issuing a proclamation. Ms. Burgard reported she believes that this is something Mr. Norton is working on.

COVID-19 Updates and Safety Protocols
Mr. Norton reported that there is ongoing concern that COVID transmission rates are uncomfortably high. There has been direction given to place signs on building doors that masks are recommended if infection rates pass a certain level, but this has not occurred at BESB yet. 
Budget Update
Mr. Norton reported that budgets for the new year are being worked on. The BESB budget stands at where it was when it was passed in the spring. There has been one change to the budget that occurred because Information Technology staffing was centralized and removed as a line item from the ADS budget.
Ms. Akers asked if any funds have lapsed and need to be returned. Mr. Norton was not able to respond to the question. 

Mr. Thal asked if funds lapsed related to the DeafBlind grant. Mr. Lassen reported that money had been returned but was unable to provide a specific amount. 

Mr. Thal asked if Southbury Training School used grant money. Mr. Lassen reported that funds were not used by Southbury Training School this year.

Chairman Sylvestre asked if the Vocation Rehabilitation program had to employ order of selection. Ms. Burgard reported that the threshold was not met for order of selection to be applied. Monies will be returned to the federal government this year. 

Legislative Update
Mr. Norton reported that there are no current proposals for consideration. Mr. Norton was informed by the Department of Motor Vehicles (DMV) that driver’s licenses are now permitted to be issued to individuals who utilize bioptic lenses. Mr. Norton will be meeting with the DMV next week to discuss this change. 
Points to the Good and Welfare
N/A
Adjournment
MOTION:
 A motion was made by Ms. Akers, seconded by Ms. Rival, to adjourn the meeting. Motion passed unanimously. Chairman Sylvestre adjourned the meeting at 12:24 p.m. 

Next meeting:  December 15, 2022, at 10:00 a.m. 
Appendix A: Employment and Training Workgroup Report
Employment and Training

Workgroup members: Beth Rival, Eileen Akers

Primary focus: a more informed understanding of the operation and structure of BESB Vocational Rehabilitation (VR) beyond the time that can be spent at a Board meeting.

Meetings were held on Aug. 18 and Sept. 6. Thanks and appreciation to all who participated including VR Supervisor Mary Burgard for coordination and information and to Charlotte Copenhaver Transition Coordinator; Jonathan Richmond, Counselor Coordinator; as well as to VR Counselors Jonathan Alberto, Angelo Vitale, and Enaida Mendoza. Special thanks to Zachary Moore for setting up our meetings. 

As reported by Mary Burgard, currently there are 

1- VR State Director (vacant)

1- VR Supervisor 

1- VR Counselor Coordinator

9 VR Counselors — (2 vacant)

3 Rehabilitation Teachers (1 Vacant)

1- Transition Coordinator

2 — clerical (1 Vacant)

1- Quality Control Reviewer

The transition-aged students’ program was the focus of the first meeting. The transition program consists of a supervisor and two counselors. (One counselor position needs to be refilled.) Although some preliminary work can begin at age 14, focus begins at age 16. Interaction continues with students through the first year of college. Paid summer employment has included many remote positions where tasks are clearly delineated. Peer interaction is another benefit.

Training and employment were the focus of the meeting on Sept. 6. A majority of BESB clients are not part of the system beginning with Children's Services but are newly registered clients focusing on maintaining or finding new employment. There are several categories of vision loss. Clients come in through Adult Services. The process includes different types of assessment. Examples may include trial work experience and one to one or group support. The IPE is a road map which is necessarily highly individualized and can always be modified. 

Regarding the issue of staff training, it was indicated that familiarity with people who are legally blind or visually impaired before being employed by BESB may often occur through American Job Centers. These centers also have adaptive technology where technology skills can be practiced. 

Partnerships with Computers for the Blind in Texas have been established. Remote computer training was also noted. There are clients who have appropriate technology prior to acquiring employment. Acquisition of assistive technology can be a deal breaker when placing a prospective employee. There is adherence to a fine line in job development referencing the ADA.  

In describing how computer training is essential for most jobs, the BEP program was cited as an example. BESB has replenished supplies to make it possible for some locations to reopen. This includes some college sites. Other sites are closed forever because there is not enough foot traffic. Because most state agencies are operating as hybrid, foot traffic is limited. Summer BEP sites have done very well. Furthermore, some operators are overseeing two or three smaller locations including micro marts.  

Addressing the area of manufacturing jobs, Mary referred to staff attendance at MASK out of Waterbury and how our folks can fit into that model. However, automation in manufacturing jobs was noted.   

Another topic was the duration of residential training to help people who are blind develop a set of non-visual skills and techniques as well as achieving an emotional adjustment to blindness. Although there is no longer a twelve-week restriction, most programs are shorter than they used to be. Nevertheless, training could last for nine months.

Preliminary Recommendations:

1. Staff: Given the enhanced scope of the transition program, in order for this program to be effective, the position of transition counselor must be filled as soon as possible.

Because an overwhelming majority of employment positions require knowledge of technology, it is imperative to have adequate BESB staff to provide technology training and employment follow-up. Currently there are two technologists on staff. VR is down one technologist. It is an urgent need to make every effort to rush positions through. Meanwhile contracting out needs to continue and perhaps increased.

The need for adequate VR field staff cannot be overstated. In tandem with the highly individualized nature of each situation, trust is at the core of how effectively a client and a VR staff member can work together to achieve a meaningful outcome. Short staffing in the northern part of the state was noted. Priority is urged to meet staffing needs.

2. We recommend a report to this Board of job placements annually at each December meeting to include a brief job description, also noting the visual status of each client placed, that is, totally blind, legally blind, visually impaired, or visually impaired progressive.

3. In summary, because of the special needs of people dealing with lack of vision, the integrity of BESB must be fully supported, including adequate staffing to fulfill the mission of this bureau.

4. This workgroup should continue to function to further study training and employment, including implementation of the VR State Plan.

Appendix B: Adult Services Update

Adult Services Program Updates

Intake and Eye reports

The Adult Services program continues to receive and code eye reports for all legally blind individuals accessing services from BESB, and the number of incomplete eye reports has caused AS to refine the referral process in the past six months.  We advise the submitting expert (and sometimes the prospective client) when additional information is needed and that the use of the BESB eye report form is advised, because a fully completed BESB form usually provides all of the information needed to establish eligibility.  Especially for CS clients, the rise in referrals initiated by interested advocates, while very welcome, has complicated the process and will require clarifying outreach to Birth to Three programs and public schools.  We are initiating this effort in cooperation with the Children’s Services program. 

Devices and Equipment for Clients

The AS program has continued to work with our partners in ADS Fiscal Services to identify and continue to provide essential aids and devices (especially optical magnifiers, canes and cane tips, and talking and low vision timepieces).  After working closely with the BESB stockroom throughout the pandemic to meet supply chain challenges, the rehabilitation teachers and orientation & mobility instructors (education professionals all) are now typically well-equipped to carry out their mission of serving clients immediately and in person upon making contact in the field, while we continue to streamline the shipping or mailing of aids and devices to those clients seeking replacement of items they are already familiar with using.

Magnifiers

Adult Services continues to rely on donated electronic video magnifiers (EVMs) of an inline type, while purchasing the more economical portable EVMs in bulk from a longtime vendor.  The staff at the federally-funded blindness rehabilitation program at the West Haven Veteran’s Hospital has generously directed the family members of their clients who can no longer use their inline EVMs to contact BESB to arrange donations, which enables AS to sustain this practice.

McLean bequest

The program is working on how to utilize the $200,000 bequest very generously provided by Julie McLean in her will to assist Connecticut adults with legal blindness in meeting their independent living needs.  At present, AS is relying on other bequest funds to meet the funding shortfalls experienced in the recent past as the Supplemental Relief account provided by the state has declined year after year.

DeafBlind services

Adult Services, with Social Worker Margie Santos coordinating service provision and administering the community inclusion grant funding for people who are deafblind, has begun collaborating with the staff of the Bureau of Rehabilitation Services (BRS) who assist their clients with deafness or who are hard of hearing.  The work of the AS field staff with BESB clients with deafblindness continues unabated, and considerable energy and time is being devoted to broadening our BRS collaboration.

Orientation & Mobility – college

College students are receiving mobility instruction from AS O&M Instructors, with seven UConn undergraduates, two Wesleyan students, and individual clients at Yale, Fairfield U., Mitchell College and several community colleges being served.

Appendix C: Children’s Services Update

Children’s Services Program Updates

Staffing updates:

· Children’s Services recently interviewed candidates for five Education Consultant and one O&M position. We’re looking forward to having new staff join the Children’s Services team soon.

· The following Education Consultants retired this summer: Laura Drufva, Jan Erikson, Dennis Gallant, Faith Horter, and Nieves Sauerbrunn.

· Laurie McCrewell, the Children’s Services Quality Control Reviewer, also retired but is working under a 120-day extension.

There are currently 915 active Children’s Services clients.

Past Student Events:

· Ski Event: Mar. 1, 2022; 8 students

· Leap into Life Bike/Rail Event: Apr. 20, 2022; 7 students

· Braille Buddies Fidelco Field Trip: May 3, 2022; 7 students

· Braille Buddies Anatomy of the Eye Field Trip: Jun. 3, 2022; 4 students

· Leap into Life Empower Ropes Course: Jun. 20, 2022; 4 students

The BESB Buzz:

Twice-yearly Children’s Services newsletter published electronically and in print. The newsletter is also translated into Spanish. Published spring 2022.

Upcoming events:

· Annual series of six fall in-services, Sept. and Oct.

· Pumpkin Patch event for Pre-School families, Oct. 15

· Leap into Life: Mystic Aquarium event for transition age students, Oct. 23

· Leap into Life: College Day at MCC, Nov. 8
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